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Date: January 15, 2020 

Source of Report: Letter from the Education and Cultural Affairs Committee regarding LD 185 
to advise districts to publish information regards a parent’s right to opt out of standardized 
testing and the process in doing so on district public websites.  
 
Topic: LD 185 An Act to Provide a Method for a Student to be Excused from Standardized 
Testing.  

Context 

Section 1111(b)(2)(B) of the Elementary and Secondary Education Act (ESEA) as amended by 
the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA) of 2015 requires the same assessment be used to 
measure the achievement of all public elementary and secondary school students in the state.  

 

Not meeting this federal requirement will have a fiscal impact. Section 1111(c)(4)(E) of ESSA 
indicates: 

 

Section 1112 (e)(2)(A) of ESSA indicates:  
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Federal statute requires that parents receive a notification indicating their right to request the 
districts policies and procedures regarding student participation in state and local assessments. 
When this information is requested, the district will provide all applicable information to 
families. The district should be prepared to provide families with their assessment related 
policies and procedures, this would include an opt-out procedure (if applicable). If the district 
does not have any policies or procedures regarding student participation in local and state 
assessments, the notification must still be issued and could then indicate that no written policies 
or procedures exist.   

 

Maine currently receives approximately $53 million dollars in Title I funds on an annual basis. 
Test participation rate requirements are under the direct purview of Title I. If participation rates 
fall below 95% there are negative fiscal and programmatic implications for Maine schools.   

The reduction of Title I funds to the state has a direct impact on district Title I allocations and 
available funds to support schools identified for additional support. Maine is required to set aside 
7% of Title I funds for such supports, may utilize up to 1% of funds for Title I administration 
with the remaining funds being allocated to Maine school districts for supplemental Title I 
activities.  

The exact fiscal impact is unknown, as this would be determined by the U.S. Department of 
Education (ED).  

Assessment participation, as a result of the implementation of ESSA, is also included in Maine’s 
Model of School Support (federal accountability model). ESSA requires that the assessment 
participation rate must be utilized as the denominator for the academic achievement indicator. 
ESSA requires the denominator for academic achievement be the greater of: 

a) 95% of all students enrolled in the grades assessed; or 
b) The number of students enrolled in the school who participated in the assessments.  

 
A lower participation rate below 95% will negatively impact a school’s state assessment 
academic performance within Maine’s Model of School Support. As a result, the accountability 
calculations for student achievement will appear measurably lower for schools that do not meet 
the required 95% participation rate for all students’ groups with 10 or more students. 
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Actions 

The Department has provided guidance and technical assistance for district leaders. 

o This guidance includes:  
 The Department does not prevent or promote non-participation of students 
 Some districts/schools have added participation in the state assessment as 

a graduation requirement.  
 Other districts/schools require parents to meet with the principal to discuss 

non-participation with a formal letter required.  

Findings 

Several states do provide guidance regarding the function and purpose of a state summative 
assessment and the consequences of non-participation.  

Other state policies:  

Illinois  - no opt out provision 
https://www.isbe.net/Documents/FAQ95ParticipationStateAssessments.pdf 

Oregon – supports opt out provision https://www.oregon.gov/ode/educator-
resources/assessment/Documents/Opt-Out_Form_2018-19.pdf  

Ohio – does not permit under law but provides guidance 
https://education.ohio.gov/getattachment/Topics/Testing/Sections/Resources/Student-
participation.pdf.aspx  

New York – does not promote opt out but provides guidance 
http://www.p12.nysed.gov/assessment/ei/2018/2018-additional-information-assessments-
essa.pdf 

News articles:  

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/answer-sheet/wp/2016/01/28/u-s-education-department-
threatens-to-sanction-states-over-test-opt-outs/  

https://edsource.org/2017/california-proposes-minimal-sanctions-for-low-participation-in-state-
tests/585098 

Recommendations 

It is my recommendation that parents, and families receive annual notification regarding local 
policies related to participation in local and state assessments, as outlined in federal statute. It is 
imperative that Maine school districts are given the autonomy to make the decision regarding 
non-participation policies and procedures at the local level.  

References 

Elementary and Secondary Education Act, as amended by the Every Student Succeeds Act of 
2015.  
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Contact: Janette Kirk, Chief of Learning Systems janette.kirk@maine.gov 






